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The IOF

The IOF´s main deciding body is the IOF Council. All changes in rules, map standards, … have to be approved by them. Then there are lots of commissions:
· Rules

· Map

· IT

· MTBO

· Foot-O

· Ski-O

· Trail-O

· Medical

· Environmental

· Athlete Commissions for MTBO, Ski-O and Foot-O

It was quite interesting to meet all the different people from all kinds of commissions. Most of them are male and quite old, except the IT commission which consists of young men.
I had to make a short presentation to everybody who was there about the MTBO-Athlete Commission. Quite a lot of people said that they were happy that someone young is there and that the Athletes can express their opinions now as well. 

One of the most important things for me was to find out how everything works:
If we want anything to be changed in rules or map standards we first have to convince the MTBO-commission. They meet twice a year: Once at the IOF Joint meeting in January in Helsinki and the second time at the rest day of the MTB-WOC. The MTBO-commission has to send their ideas to the IOF-secretary who forwards it to the concerned commission (maps or rules), respective at the IOF Joint Meeting it is possible to talk directly to the people from the maps or rules commission. When the rules or map commission has agreed with the ideas of the MTBO-Commission the whole thing goes to the IOF Council. The Council meets more often, for the next time in the beginning of April. There they finally can fix new rules or map standards.
Map Commission

The map commission complained that we had 4 different map standards in 7 years and they think this is too often. So they don’t want to hear about new map standards too soon. 
Originally our idea was to have new map standards until 2010 and to fix everything till 2009.

Anyway, Jukka Liikari who is the responsible man for MTBO in the map commission told me in an email that the map standards of 2007 have not been finally approved anyway, so changes seem to be possible until the final approval at the Joint meeting in Olomouc (CZE, at foot-WOC) in July 08. 
Especially the Australians favor 4 different gradings of rideability. 
The next main problem is the readability of at the moment grey objects (houses, fences, cliffs, …). The original idea of the MTBO-commission was to make these things purple like it was done for a while in Slovakia and worked quite well. But the IOF rejected this idea because it was too far away from foot-o. Maybe we can try it another time. I think I made quite clear to them that we have other priorities than in foot-o.
Another thing that came up in the questionnaires a few times: Crosses on crossed out routes were almost impossible to see. I think the problem lies in OCAD. On the map standards the purple is quite bright, but in OCAD the standard purple is defined rather dark so that you can see the controls and crosses rather badly when printed.

We have to find some consent about these and probably other things and then we might be able to change something.

Map Standards now.
Rules Commission

Apart from the rules which are quite hard to change there are also guidelines for organizers which are a bit softer and they can also be changed easier.

The rules commission also informed us that they had discussed the topic of taking controls out of the race if there should be a problem with wrong / missing controls. It was decided that only whole races can be officially ranked and taking out one or more controls out of the ranking is illegal. This new rule will be found in the next set of rules of foot-o, MTBO and Ski-O that will be finally approved by the IOF-Council in April. It will be valid most probably from 1.5.2008. The reasons for this decision can be found in the other document in the email.
IT Commission

The IT-Commission asked me what I thought about the use of GPS in races. I told them that I didn´t think that GPS was of much use as bike computers are allowed. They didn’t know that before. Anyway: The use of GPS for navigating (showing speed or position) stays forbidden. If you have a GPS in your backpack that doesn’t give you any information during the race but just for analyzing the race afterwards it seems to be OK. They were very unhappy to see Laura Scaravonati (ITA) pictured in the Orienteering World magazine using the Garmin Forerunner at the World Champs.
MTBO-Commission:

I spent most of the day with the MTBO Commission. They said they were quite happy to have me there. I had the impression that I did most of the talking. The MTBO-Commission consists of 6 members: 
Ole Husen (DEN, Chairman), Thomas Wieser (AUT), Tibor Erdelyi (HUN), Jan Cegielka (POL), Arbo Rae (EST), Tiago Lopes (POR, was not in Helsinki)
And 2 corresponding members who were not in Helsinki either: 
Blake Gordon (AUS), Antje Bornhak (GER)

In the meeting with the MTBO-Commission I presented the results of the questionnaires whenever it fit to the topic they were discussing.

Following things were decided by the MTBO-Commission in Helsinki. Some of them might need approval from the council but basically this is it:
· WOC every year

· EOC every other year from 2009.
This means: 2008, 2009, 2011, 2013, …

· In the years without EOC a World Cup is planned.
This means: 2010, 2012, 2014, …
The WOC will count as one round and 2-3 more rounds are planned

· EOC Sprint is official discipline

· JWOC is official, EYOC/ EJOC is not official

· The WOC and EOC Sprint count for the World Ranking List

· 8 races will count for 2008’s World Ranking List as there are 6 WOC+EOC races and competitors should be motivated to leave their home country at least one more time.

· Qualifier races for WOC will stay as they are

· Proposal for future WOC-timetable like in Czech Republic:
Sprint
Middle
Long Qualifier
Rest Day
Long Final
Relay

· Proposal for future EOC-timetable: the same without Long Qualifier:
Sprint
Middle
Rest Day
Long Final
Relay

· Winning times: It was agreed that the shorter option (70minutes for women) should be for qualifier races and the longer one (90) for the final.
· Characterization of different courses will be worked out by Jan Cegielka in a similar style like for foot-O. Winning times are also included by that concept. So proposals for changes have to be made to Jan, I would think.

· Jan Cegielka promises light beam finish for the WOC 2008
· On the night before the rest day of WOC there will be a joint meeting of all interested competitors where they can tell the MTBO + Athlete Commission what they want
· On the rest day of WOC the MTBO-Commission will meet again.

· The WOC in Israel will take place at 8.-16.8.09

· Denmark will have to move EOC at least a month away. Most probably to End of June / Beginning of July

· JWOC 2009 will take place in Denmark together with EOC.

· Event Advisor Clinics should be arranged but no one had a good idea when and where and who should arrange it.

· Everyone should try to find organizers for future WOC, EOC, World Cup-races.

· Applications for WOC, EOC, World Cup-races should also go to the MTBO-Commission and not just to the IOF so that the MTBO-Commission also knows what’s going on.

· Jiri Urvalek will be Event Advisor for WOC in Israel, and Jan for WOC in Portugal
Apart from that a lot was discussed but nothing really decided as I remember. On the other hand this was more than 2 weeks ago and I might have forgotten something.
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